The School Board of St. Lucie County

Public Hearing/Special Meeting – July 25, 2006

MINUTES

The School Board of St. Lucie County held a special meeting in the School Board Room on July 25, 2006 that started at approximately 5:15 p.m.



Present:
MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY, Chairman






Member Residing in District No. 4





DR.  JOHN CARVELLI, Vice Chairman






Member Residing in District No. 3





MS.  CAROL A. HILSON






Member Residing in District No. 2





DR.  JUDI MILLER






Member Residing in District No. 1


ABSENT:
DR.  SAMUEL S. GAINES





Member Residing in District No. 5


ALSO PRESENT:
MR.  MICHAEL LANNON, Superintendent

PUBLIC HEARING TO ADOPT THE TENTATIVE BUDGET FOR 2006-07

Chairman Hensley opened the public hearing to receive comments from the audience on the proposed adoption of the tentative budget for 2006-07.

Mr. Tim Bargeron, Assistant Superintendent for Business Services and CFO, handed out budget documents that required Board approval.  Mr. Bargeron began by describing the roll-back rate, millage trend, and impact of proposed millage on the homeowner.  The rolled-back rate is the millage rate which, exclusive of new construction, additions to structures, deletions, rehabilitative improvements increasing assessed value of the improvements by at least 100 percent, and property added due to geographic boundary changes, will provide the same ad valorem tax revenue as was levied during the prior year. The 2006-07 tentative millage rate was 7.737, a decrease of .185 mils (a 2.3% decrease).  It was noted that even though the millage rate was decreasing, the Truth-in-Millage statutes required the advertisement of a “Notice of Tax Increase” due to the “rolled-back rate” calculation (an increase of 25.08% over the required local effort rolled-back rate and 25.194% over the total rolled-back rate).
Mr. Bargeron proceeded to read the Resolution Determining Revenues and Millages Levied (see supplemental minutes packet) and stated the district school fun nonexempt assessed valuation was $24,344,463,819.00; required local effort was $117, 046, 965 with a millage levy of 5.061 mills.  Basic discretionary amount to be raised was $11, 794, 893 at .510 mills; supplemental discretionary amount to be raised was $3,839,122 at .166 mills.  There was no additional millage levied.  The district local capital improvement fund nonexempt assessed valuation was $24,344,463,819.00; the amount to be raised was $46,254,481 with a millage levy of 2.000 mills. Mr. Bargeron indicated the total millage rate to be levied exceeded the roll-back rate computed pursuant to section 200.065(1), F. S., by 25.194 percent.  Total net tentative budget for 2006-07 was $642,734,696.36.
PUBLIC HEARING SPEAKER

Mr. Jim Wood from Port St. Lucie addressed the Board and stated he had calculated that there was a 15.8 percent increase in the 2006-07 budget compared to last year’s budget and he felt that was excessive.  Mr. Bargeron responded that the increase was due in part to class size reduction, a mandated increase to Florida Retirement system, and rapid growth—increase student stations.  The Board was adopting the tentative budget at this time—adoption of the final budget would occur on September 12, 2006.  There was time for Mr. Wood to review additional budget information which Mr. Bargeron agreed to provide.
There were no more comments forthcoming from the audience, consequently, Chairman Hensley closed the public hearing.



Action:
There was a motion to adopt the millages specified in the





Resolution Determining Revenue and Millage Levied (Carvelli/





Miller, Carried 4-0).



Action:
There was a motion to adopt the tentative budget for





2006-07 fiscal year (Hilson/Miller/Carried 4-0).

Chairman Hensley stated the Board would allow the use of the 2-mil capital levy proceeds to be used for “ancillary plants”, provided in section 1011.71(5)(d), F. S.

Mr. Lannon stated that, based on the district’s growth, if there is a need for other facilities that are “ancillary”, the district may use revenue generated by the millage levy authorized by subsection (2) for the acquisition, construction, renovation, remodeling, maintenance, or repair of an ancillary plant. Dr. Carvelli clarified that any projects that were ancillary in definition would be included in the five year plan.
On a final note, Mr. Bargeron stated projected FTE was 6.25% in student population.

Highlights of the 2006-07 operating budget included the following:


Four percent “across the board” pay raise, effective July 1, 2006 (increased expense @ $6,452,000).

Status quo employee insurance contributions (0% premium increase, while national estimated increases were 10% - 14%).
New instructional staff additions of 230 based on FTE growth of 2,255 and continued class-size reduction efforts (increased 

expense @ $12,822,000).

Fifteen new full-time utility bus drivers (increased expense @ $455,000).
Opening of new Treasure Coast High and West Gate K-8 schools (increased electricity expense of $1,095,000 and increased

non-instructional staff expense of $4,260,000).

Increases in property insurance premiums @ $3,000,000

Increases in school resource officer costs @ $300,000.

Increases in required Florida Retirement System contributions @ $2,880,000.

Highlights of the 2006-07 capital projects budget, as discussed/developed throughout the spring, include the following:

Fifteen new school network technicians, completing the effort to provide full-time school-based technical support at


every school (increased expense @ $6,452,000).


Sales tax revenue bond proceeds (issued June 2006) @ $128,740,000—to be used for Jenkins Road K-8 and Fort Pierce


Central High.


Hybrid project adding 173 classrooms in summer 2006 - $20,000,000.


School technology replacements @ $2,000,000.


Re-roof FGMS, PSLHS, and SPMS @ $7,980,000.


School discretionary equipment allocations @ $1,042,000


New school buses (36) @ $2,865,000.

EXTENSION OF CONTINUING SERVICES AGREEMENT WITH PAUL JACQUIN & SONS, INC., FOR CONSTRUCTION MANAGEMENT SERVICES THROUGH 08/31/06



Action:
The superintendent recommended that the Board approve the





extension of continuing services agreement with Paul Jacquin &





Sons, Inc. for construction management services through 08/31/06





as presented (Miller/Carvelli/Carried 4-0).
After conducting all business scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Hensley adjourned the special July 25, 2006 meeting at approximately 5:30 p.m.

